-----Original Message-----

From: David Bonagura

Sent: Tuesday, May 06, 2003 11:55 PM

To: Michael McFarland

Subject: Graduation

Dear Father McFarland,

I am writing you not just as a student to the College president, but as a fellow Catholic to a priest of Jesus Christ.  After four years of hard work, I have been looking forward to graduation.  The debate surrounding the selection of Mr. Chris Matthews for an honorary degree and as commencement speaker has cast a dark cloud over this year's graduation.  Lost in this debate are my fellow classmates and me, who all will be in attendance as Mr. Matthews speaks and receives his degree.  I cannot sit in good conscience and watch as Mr. Matthews is honored by this Catholic college despite his continual rejection of a transcendent moral truth and of a primary teaching of the Catholic Church: the right to life at all stages, from conception until natural death.  

Especially after all the press that has been generated surrounding Mr. Matthews' opinion on abortion, conferring a degree upon him and inviting him to speak sends a very dangerous message to my classmates and me.  We are being told that it is okay to support abortion, that the protection of innocent life in the womb can be dismissed as a secondary concern so long as one is good to the community in other areas, that morality is relative to the beholder, and that the Catholic Church has no moral authority to teach or to guide the formation of our consciences.  

As the College's mission statement says, Holy Cross graduates are supposed to be leaders in the world who "live by the highest intellectual and moral standards."  Holy Cross has taught us to be men and women for others, and to take special care to ensure that proper justice is given to the poor and powerless in the world.  The unborn are the most powerless in society, but the honoring of Mr. Matthews' tells my classmates and me that the unborn are not as important as other human beings that are already born.  

As is the case with many of my classmates, I chose to attend Holy Cross over other prestigious yet less expensive public universities because I wanted a Catholic education.  Now on our graduation day, we are being told that transcendent moral truths and the teachings of the Catholic Church are less important than other values.  I humbly yet urgent ask you, as a priest of the Roman Catholic Church, to put your faith into action by standing up for the truth about the dignity of human life that our Church teaches.  I ask you to rescind the invitation to Mr. Matthews as speaker and degree recipient in the name of human life and of the dignity of the human person, especially in his most vulnerable stage of life.  

If Mr. Matthews does speak and receive a degree, I will be compelled to walk out of graduation.  I cannot sit silently as morality is relavitized, as the Church is disregarded, and as human life is threatened due to my Catholic college's choice of speaker and honorary degree recipient.  This is not something I want to do.  Graduation should celebrate the achievements of the graduates, not focus on the public reputation and moral opinions of an outside speaker who holds a moral opinion contrary to the very mission of the College which he is supposed to address.  I regret the attention that this will cause me, my family, my fellow classmates, and the College, but given the current situation it is the right thing to do.  You and the Board of Trustees have the power to end this controversy by standing up for the truth about human life and rescinding the invitation.  I have already written Dr. Michael Collins about this issue but I have not received a response.  I ask you to please stand up for life and for the Church by rescinding the invitation to Mr. Matthews.  Hopefully, your courage and witness to the truth on this matter will have the power to change hearts on this issue, especially the heart of Mr. Matthews.

Sincerely in Christ,

David Bonagura
